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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes
Monday, June 26, 2023
Meeting Location: Public Safety Complex 576 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612
Members Present:                    Julia N. Pingitore, Chair





 Kirk R. Huehls, Vice Chair via ZOOM




 Carol L. Riches, Clerk

Town Administrator:

 Heather M. Munroe, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:05pm. 
UPDATE FROM TOWN COMMITTEES AND BOARDS
Economic Development Committee
· Savvas Kosmidis In the six months that the Committee has existed we have had a hard time getting a quorum. I am hoping we can open up the membership to get some new members that would have the ability to give us more time and support for the committee. I would recommend turning two non-voting members into voting members and add two new members.
· (HM) We surveyed the original members to see if they were still interested. The concern is that the business members are running their businesses and it is difficult for them to attend meetings. I would suggest opening it up to the general public for anyone that is interested.
· (CR) Change the non-voting Finance Committee member and Town Administrator to voting positions as soon as the bylaw gets back from the Attorney General’s office. Also, open it up to any town resident.
· Neil Bagdis The Planning Board is working on new zoning bylaws. Should we wait until this process is further along before we start work with the EDC?
· (JP) I understand but the information that the EDC will be working on might actually help drive the zoning bylaws. It is really about gathering information right now. 
· Neil Bagdis What pool are we pulling from?
· (JP) Anyone that has a business license would have received the survey. Anyone is welcome to attend the next EDC meeting.

· Mark Love There are nine members maybe downsize to seven, so your quorum is only four. Deputize the committee members to get other committee members.
· (JP) First Savvas how do you feel about reducing to seven members?
· Savvas Kosmidis I am okay with that idea as long as we have people that wants to engage in the meetings. I also agree that removing the business owner requirement might help. 
· (KH) motion (CR) second to reduce the membership from nine to seven total members and to reduce the business member requirement. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
· Neil Bagdis You should have at least two business members. 

· (JP) Seven members all together. Two business members, 1 Planning Board member, (ex officio) One Finance Committee member (ex officio) two residents and the Town Administrator. 
· (KH) motion (CR) second to have the have the Town Administrator and the Finance Committee e member as voting members of the EDC. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
CONSENT ITEMS
· 1. Approve the meeting minutes from the Regular Meeting held on June 12, 2023.

· 2. Approve the meeting minutes from the Executive Session held on June 12, 2023.

· 3. Approve in accordance with MGL c.54.Sec 72 to have police coverage for all local/state elections and primaries until a vote of the Select Board negates this decision.

· 4. Award a one-year contract for FY24-01 Paving Contract – Bituminous Concrete to Mass Broken Stone for the amount of $80.48 per ton.

· 5. Award a one-year contract for FY24-01 Paving Contract – Reclamation to Murray Paving for $3.09 per square yard.

· 6. Award a one-year contract for FY24-02 Line Painting Contract to Pro Finish Lines Corp. for the total amount of $17,527.57 for FY24 Line Painting.

· 7. Award a one-year contract for Heating Oil, through the CMRPC group procurement, for $0.899 markup price per gallon for FY24.

· 8. Award three-year contract from FY24 through FY26 for contract for Assessing Software to VISION Government Solutions, Inc as a sole-source provider.

· 9. Award three-year contract from FY24 through FY26 for contract for Financial Software to VADAR as a sole-source provider.

· (JP) Any discussion on these consent items? Move 8 and 9 to new business,
· (JP) Hearing no other comments. Items 1 through 7 are approved.

NEW BUSINESS
IT Contract
· (HM) Goods and services. Under chapter 30b. solicited quotes from at least three companies. Current IT support and two other companies. One stop shopping. Virtual and in person. Under chapter 30b we can negotiate to try and get a lower price. I year contract to Suzor IT.
· (JP) One person onsite?
· (HM) One person on site and virtual at all times 24/7. 
· (CR) motion (KH) second to accept a one-year contract with Suzor IT for the Town IT needs. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Gibbs Realty

· Jeff Gibbs and Tylor Gibbs We were approached by Robert Wilby at Paxton Days and expressed that Gibbs would be happy to donate and sponsor two signs for the Town of Paxton. I would imagine you would have others that would like to donate and do the same thing.
· (JP) Thank you. I think it is a great idea.
· (KH) I like the idea and maybe someone else will get involved.  
· Jeff Gibbs I would like to pick the first two locations. 
· KH motion CR second to open up the conversation for Town signs to be sponsored. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
· (JP) Open for sponsorship so let us get this get the word out there. 
· Jeff Gibbs The Rutland one is a 5-year sponsorship. One lump amount that we paid for the sign. 
· Neil Bagdis Make sure that we stay within the zoning regs.
· (CR) Municipalities are exempt.
· (JP) I will work on a mockup for the sign and then have it come back to the agenda.
· Jeff Gibbs I would just like to be able to review the cost and have the option of where the first two signs go.  Two companies could come together and split the sign and the cost. The people of Rutland came together to buy one.
Tivnan Field

· (HM) We went out for a bid for the project. We got three bids in. The expenses were close, but the labor was a much wider range. Reached out to Recreation to decide what the next steps are. Potentially cancelling the procurement. Potentially go back out to bid again and modify the scope of the project.
· Mark Love Would it have to go back to capital at this time because it was voted at town meeting?
· (JP) We can look at modifying the design so it will be closer to the amount that was already voted on at town meeting.
· (HM) We estimated that the cost would be under $80,000. We had to modify the specs and then realized that the materials are a lot more than what we anticipated. May not be the full scope of the project.
· (JP) The biggest issue is that we needed to replace the wooden poles with metal poles. With the metal poles it takes away the ability for our light dept to do the labor. 
Yearend transfers round V
FROM




Amount

TO


1232-5200
EMS Purchase Serv
 $3,300.00 

1232-5103
EMS Compensation

1232-5400
EMS Supplies

 $2,000.00 

1232-5103
EMS Compensation

1210-5103
Police Compensation
 $9,000.00 

1210-5400
Police Supplies

1610-5200
Library Purch Serv
 $1,190.00 

1610-5400
Library supplies – withdrawn
Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the year end transfers for round five.  Unanimous, all in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes
Yearend transfer round VI
FROM



Amount

TO


1220-5200
Fire Purch Services
 $2,000.00 

1220-5103
Fire Compensation
Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the year end transfers for round six.  Unanimous, all in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes
Fee Structure for inspectors

· (HM) This policy is being implemented in order to fairly compensate inspectors for the time, allow for the inclusion of mileage and additional administrative time for each inspection and allow for accuracy in future projections.
· (CR) Under policy definition it says Land Use, but it should be the Town Services Administrator.
· KH motion CR second the proposed policy for the plumbing, gas, electrical and alternate building inspection. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Fee schedule increase for building department
· (HM) The fee schedule has been updated for the building, gas and plumbing and electrical permits to fall more in line with surrounding communities. 
· KH motion CR second the updated fee structure for the Building Department. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Vison and Vadar one year contract

· (HM) Hold off on both of these for now.

OLD BUSINESS
Ratify Town Administrator Contract

· (KH) motion (CR) second to ratify the contract for the Town Administered starting July 1, 2023, for a one-year term until June 30, 2024. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Annual Appointment

· (JP) Hold off on the EDC appointments at this time. 
· Neil Bagdis I will put my name in as a member of the Planning Board. 
· (KH) motion (CR) second to approve the Fy24 appointments with the exception of the EDC Committee. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
· Mark Love What is the status of the individual that came forward for this open position on the CIPC?
· (HM) At our next meeting on July 10th the Planning Board, CIPC, and any other appointments that are needed will be done. Happy to put together a policy moving forward. 
Liaisons assignments

· (CR) Suggests changing the main departments around. Kirk could take Fire; I could take the Police and Julia could take DPW. 
· (JP) Revisit at next meeting. 
Public Comment Policy

· (CR) Section 6.2.2 This is all for public comment and makes it look as though we are unapproachable. 6.2.3 holds it to a total of 15 minutes. This should be a little more flexible towards the people that are talking to us.
· (KH) I would like to see some language at the discretion of the Select Board to allow the time to be extended. Word smith it so it is the Board’s discretion to allow for further discussion.
· (JP) We have to think about what we are setting as an expectation with this policy so we can enforce it. 
· (KH) 15 minutes is enough time to get your point across.
· Neil Bagdis  Is this a result of what happened with Colonel Kent?
· (JP) Yes, it is.
· Neil Bagdis He was expounding on a previous statement.
· (JP) They can get on an agenda to speak. We have now set a precedent that people can come in and take time that is not set on an agenda. This policy is now necessary because of this event.
· Mark Love I would like to suggest that if I were given this in a word document that I could mark it up and then put it to the public for review. Section 1-5 are excellent. All the sections in six dissuade that from happening. Not the best product that could be put forward. I do not think this is us. Ask for a 2-week stay. Let me come back with it.
· (KH) I heard what mark said. It is not an emergency, so I am comfortable with leaving it for two more weeks. It is also about respect as well.

· (JP) I am fine with that course of action.
· (KH) motion (CR) second to move this item to the next meeting. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Correspondence 

· (JP) We had a Town resident raise a concern about fund raising for the AMC on the electronic sign. Our policy says specifically for nonprofit fund raising. Policy does say fund raising event versus a request. So, clarify that it needs to be for an event that benefits the town in some way.

· (HM) They are going to argue that it is the same thing.
· Neil Bagdis How does fund raising for AMC support the town.

· (JP) That campus benefits the town by paying for part of our police department and the , frequent our town business.  

· Neil Bagdis So they can announce games etc?

· (JP) They could if we have space on the board. As the requests come in, we will filter them. And they do have some great family friendly events that I would like to advertise.
Public comment

· Neil Bagdis The Planning Board is meeting jointly with the select Board on July 10th to fill the Planning Board opening.
TOWN ADMINISTRATORS REPORT
Boards, Committees, Commissions 
CIPC – There is one opening for the Capital Improvements Planning Committee. This position is appointed by the Select Board. Please see the Town’s website for more information. 
 
Planning Board – There is one opening for the Planning Board.  This position is elected, but vacancies are filled by a joint vote of the Planning Board and Select Board until the next annual election in May. Please see the Town’s website for more information. 
 
See the Town’s Website for all openings and how to submit a letter of interest.  
Community Happenings 
Check out the Town’s Website for the latest programs. 
Police Bike Rodeo – This event was postponed from June 17th due to rain and will be rescheduled for some time in July. 
Summer Music Series – Join Paxton Recreation as they host the Summer Music series on Thursday evenings at the Paxton Bandstand from 6:30 PM to 8:30 PM starting on July 13th. This year’s lineup is sponsored by the Mass Cultural Council and Country Bank. Please note that in the event of inclement weather, the evenings performance will be cancelled. 
July 13th 
The Midnight Riders 
www.facebook.com/themidnightridersbandma 
 July 20th 
Donna Lee and the Crooked Ledge Band 
 https://www.donnaleeentertainment.com/ 
 July 27th
Paul Courchaine   
            https://www.facebook.com/paulcourchainemusic/ 
 

Aug 3rd
ASB Band 
 www.ambientsojourn.com 
 
Aug 10th
Petty Larceny Band
 
www.petty-larceny-band.com 
 
Aug 17th
Paxton Crossing 
https://www.facebook.com/PaxtonCrossing 
Departmental Updates 
Accountant 
July 15th is the cutoff for all FY23 expenses, including encumbrances and year-end transfers. Any revenues that are received and deposited after June 30th will be counted towards FY24 revenues. 
  
COA 
The COA will be kicking off the summer with a cookout hosted by the Fire Department. The summer programs tend to slow down a bit over the warmer months. Outreach is steady and the van is up and providing service. 

DPW 
DPW finished paving Forestdale, Orchard, and Glendale neighborhoods. They are now working on berms and driveway edges for those projects. The West Street project engineering is complete. The goal is to replace all water and stormwater drains 122 to Moore State Park. The DPW submitted grants from Community One Stop with an estimated cost for the project from $6 to $7 million. 
IT 
The Town will be completing the implementation of multi-factor authentication for all town employees using Office 365 by month’s end. 
  
Land Use 
The Building Department (Building, Plumbing, Gas, and Electrical) has proposed an increase in fees for FY24 to cover the cost of the services to the Town as well as to allow for more comparable compensation for the inspectors. 
The Planning Board and ZBA will be busy as Anna Maria has filed their project for a new baseball and appurtenant structures. 
Land use will work to revise the Solar Applications to inform residents that they are required to have preapproval of the PMLP prior to applying. In addition, there is currently no available solar capacity. 

Library 
The library will be launching their Summer Reading Program – “Find Your Voice.”  The Library Director, Pam, applied for and received a $20k grant from the American Library Association for the purposes of creating a sensory room, sensory programs for children. As part of the process, the library will host conversations with families of children with disabilities, and with interested stakeholders. Community members will help us solidify our vision of a sensory room into fully realized space that meets their needs. We will invite interested community members to engage with us in conversations about the sensory needs of their families. The library and the ALA fully expect the initial idea to evolve with the input of the community, and we embrace that opportunity. 

Light 
The PMLP has been installing meters and working on installing a battery backup at the substation. 

Recreation 
Recreation completed, along with other contributors including Donna Parsons, a successful Paxton Days which they were able to secure the PSC Gym to avoid the rain. Summer Jam happened on June 18th. The School Year ended last week, and Summer Camp begins on Monday, June 26th. 
Town Clerk 
The Special Primary and State Elections for Anne Gobi’s seats have been scheduled for Tuesday, October 10th and Tuesday, November 7th. The Clerk is looking to have all voters enter and exit through the side doors at the gym. 
 
FINANCES 
Grants 
Applied for Grants Update: 
Community One Stop – On the Town’s behalf, Tata & Howard, our consultants, applied for the Mass Works amongst a myriad of other available grants under the States Community One Stop Program for West Street. We do not expect to have a response until October. 
Ambulance Certified Public Expenditure Program – FD applied for reimbursement for Medicaid/Mass Health ambulance billings for the prior Fiscal Year 2022, with the amount requested at $62,566. 
Assistance to Firefighters Grant- FD applied in January 2021 for $450,000 for a Water Tanker. Funding to be awarded through December, no word yet. 
Libraries Transforming Communities: Accessible Small and Rural Communities, Richards Memorial Library will receive grant funding in the amount $20,000. Our overarching goal is to engage the community with a children’s sensory room, which will offer a calming and appropriately engaging environment in the library adjacent to our preschool room. The sensory room will also expand the usable space of the library, by utilizing existing space. The intended audience for our sensory room includes “high needs” children, children with Sensory Processing Disorder (SPD), children with disabilities, and any child in the community in need of a sensory and calming space. 
Active/Status Update: 
Combination Dynamic Speed Feedback and School Zone Speed Limit Sign Assemblies (Delivery Phase 2 for Municipal Roads) – The DPW received a grant from Mass DOT to install electronic signage for speed limits on West Street. 
Community Compact (IT) Grant – Grant funds were awarded in December in the amount of $115,000 to support conversion to records management system, including scanning and electronically filing many of the Town’s files to relieve storage burden and make files more user friendly and searchable. 
Community Compact Grant “HR Procedures” – Turnover in staff at Collin’s Center. Working with them to finish up the project. In Progress 
DFS Firefighter Safety Grant – FD was awarded for $15,500 for a grant for turnout gear which they applied for in October. 
Early Education & Care – The Recreation Department has received a grant of $3,250 a month towards the Before/After School Program starting in October. (9/2022)- In Progress 
Hazard Mitigation Planning Grant – We received approximately $4,455 in a reimbursable grant to update the Town’s Hazard Mitigation Plan. – In Progress 
Office of Grants & Research – The Police Department received a grant with funding from the National Highway & Traffic Safety Administration in the amount of $19,921 (9.2022) – In Progress. 
SAFE Grant – FD applied for and were awarded a grant in the amount of $5,400 for safety education. 
Shared Streets Grant- In Progress. 
Small Bridge Grant (2019) – Planning Grant Black Hill Road, in progress. 
State Earmark of Funds – The unofficial working group will be meeting next week with CMRPC to get the zoning bylaw rewrite project, funded by earmark, up and running. 
United Way – The Recreation Department applied for and were awarded funds in the amount of $5000 for additional after school/out of school programming. 
Wachusett Reservoir Watershed Salt Reduction Grant – We were awarded the 50/50 matching grant for a polar flex system, that if awarded would reduce the cost of the item, which is originally $6,700, in half. 
Procurement: 
Complete: 
Line Painting FY24 – We received the following bids for Line Painting. 
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 Paving Contracts FY24 – The IFB for the FY24 paving contract received bids from seven companies. 
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Pre square yard

PJ Albest $86.25 $3.90
Mass Broken $80.48 N/A
Mugray Paving $3.09
All States Construction. N/A

Lazaro Paving $90.00 §4.00
Garsity Asphalt N/A $4.96
P] Keating 9700 N/A




 
IT Services FY24 – The solicitation for quotes for FY24 IT contracted services has been issued to four vendors and responses are due back Friday, June 23rd at 4 pm. 
 
Tivnan Field Lights – Bids have been received and came in higher than anticipated, with the lowest by around $173k and the highest at $290k.  The Recreation Board is discussing their options in a few weeks. 
 
To do: 
· Cable Access Software  
· Records Building – Fence 
· Town Common area drainage 
· Well Pump - Recreation 
Job Openings 
Police Officer – There is one opening for a police officer. 
Municipal Custodian – The position for Municipal Custodian has been advertised in the Landmark, the Town’s website, and Indeed.com.  This is the position for a new part-time 19-hour per week custodian for FY24 for the Town Hall, Public Safety, COA, and DPW buildings. We hope to have a person hired by the end of July, if not sooner. 
· (JP) Congrats to Paxton Days Committee. Good job with moving inside the last minute. How well it was handled. Next year outside hopefully.

· (CR) I agree. The committee does a great job.

· (KH) Summer jam went off well on Sunday.

· (CR) Thank the Memorial Day committee as well.
ADJOURN
· Adjourned Meeting at 9:14m, Unanimous all-in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
The next meeting is scheduled for July 10, 2023, 7:00pm. 
Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Agenda

Attendance list

Town Administrators update

Meeting minutes

Respectfully submitted,

Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant


